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alliance of the three Empires', and that he had completely suc-
ceeded. It is indeed true that the first rift between St. Peters-
burg and Berlin, and the first strong drawing-together of Berlin
and Vienna, may alike be dated from this congress; and in that
sense it originated, under Lord Beaconsfield's manipulation, the
grouping from which the World War resulted.
A word more must be said of the congress's dealings with
Turkcy-in-Asia. It sanctioned large strategic annexations by
Russia at the south-east corner of the BJack Sea, but suppressed
her trick about the war indemnity. It also sanctioned the transfer
of Cyprus to British occupation and administration, as had been
arranged in the Anglo-Turkish Convention of 4 June. By the
latter Great Britain had contracted a defensive alliance with
Turkey, engaging herself to defend Turkcy-in-Asia, while the
Sultan pledged himself to introduce reforms and protect the
Christian inhabitants in consultation with her. Little was to
come from this to Englishmen in future, save the mortification of
responsibility for Armenian massacres which they could not pre-
vent. But in judging Lord Beaconsfield's policy one must remem-
ber that it was never carried through* He had in mind a very
considerable penetration of the east of Asiatic Turkey by friendly
British influence* so that something like a British protectorate
would link the Mediterranean with Middle Asia and the Persian
Gulf route to India. For this the island of Cyprus lying opposite
Alexandretta was not ill suited; and Lord Beaconsfield sent
British military consuls to Armenia to be the organizers of Tur-
key's frontier defence. Had the plan continued, it would perhaps
have saved the Armenians; for the military consuls, being of
value to the Turks, might have been listened to by tliem. But
when Gladstone returned to power in 1880 he withdrew these
officers, and sent ordinary political consuls instead; and they,
being regarded by the Turks as undcsired interlopers, were help-
less save to witness and report. As for Cyprus, Great Britain's
occupation of Egypt in 1882 gave her fleet the use of ports which
rendered those of the island superfluous* But previously it pos-
sessed no other base in the Mediterranean east of Malta, and lay
during the 1876-8 crisis in an open roadstead off the Turkish
coast at Besika Bay, France was the only Power to take um-
brage and demand "compensation*. She was appeased by Great
Britain's secret consent to the seizure of Tunis; which, with en-
couragement from Bismarck, she carried out in 1881*

